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Festival of Literature 
and Languages 

 
As part of the Festival of Literature and 
Language, students in years 7 and 8 read 
two historical novels connected to the 
history curriculum. Year 7 students read 
‘Winter of the Wolves’.  This is an exciting 
story set in 540AD which follows the life 
of Oslaf, a young Anglo-Saxon who 
struggles to build a new life after 
becoming orphaned at the age of 12. 
Oslaf eventually finds a new tribe who 
decide to make the hazardous journey 
across the North Sea to establish a new 
village in Anglo-Saxon England. 
 
Year 8 students read ‘Forbidden Soldier’, 
which is set during the English Civil War. 
The main character, Hannah, falls in love 
with an apprentice cabinet maker, 
Matthew. However, Hannah’s strict 
Puritan father disapproves as he is a 
Roundhead and Matthew is a Cavalier!   
The festival provided a fantastic 
opportunity to read superb historical 
fiction and really enriched the students’ 
understanding of the topics they have 
been studying in lessons. Hopefully it has 
inspired students to read more historical 
fiction; there are some great books that 
students can borrow from the library and 
the history department.  
 
 

Important Dates: 
 

 

 
18th November 

Year 11 Parents’ Evening 
 
17th December - Closure 
for Christmas at 1.30pm 

 
20th December – 3rd 

January 
Christmas Closure 

 
Tuesday 4th January 

Re-open 
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As part of the festival, Year 9 students participated in a mock trial exploring the 1884 case of R v Dudley and 
Stephens. The defendants were accused of cannibalism after becoming shipwrecked in the Atlantic Ocean. After 
19 days at sea, the captain, Thomas Dudley, convinced two other sailors to kill and eat 17 year old Richard 
Parker, who had been suffering from the effects of malnutrition and dehydration. 
 
Three days later the crew were rescued and brought back to England. On their return they were charged and 
found guilty of murder, despite public opinion being sympathetic to the famished sailors. The students enjoyed 
learning about the case and the difference between moral and legal arguments, the importance of the use of 
evidence in criminal cases, and how to construct a convincing defence and prosecution. Hopefully, it will have 
inspired Year 9 students to investigate a career in law, as well as sparking an interest in the upcoming mock trial 
competition to be held in the new year. 

 

 
 

Mr Herbert, Associate Assistant Headteacher 
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Festival Doors 
 
As part of our festival activities, each form decorated 
their form door to reflect a favourite book. The girls 
really applied themselves to the task.  There was a 
diverse range of books selected and some really creative 
and imaginative displays which really brightened up the 
school. A number even included moving parts and 
flashing lights! 
Mr Ward shortlisted 8 doors which were then put to a 
school vote. The winning doors were a James Bond 
inspired door by 8EHO and a Jumanji themed door by 
7GFO. Both of these forms received bumper breakfast 
packs as a reward. 
Also in the shortlist was the Mr. Men door by 9SHS and  
The Boy in the Striped Pyjamas display by 8NRH. 

 
 

 

  

Drop Down Day – Crime Writing 
 
We started the festival with our first ever Drop-Down Day. Our normal curriculum was 
paused and Years 7 to 9 completed an ‘Essential Knowledge’ session looking at important 
moments in literature. The students firstly explored a number of famous texts from, ‘The 
War of the Worlds’ to ‘Animal Farm’, before digging deeper to see how many of our 
everyday phrases and idioms have come from books, including “it’s a catch 22”, and “the 
movie ended on a real cliff hanger”.  
 
After break, we explored a number of foreign language books which have influenced 
British culture, including ‘Don Quixote’, often said to be the first novel and arguably one 
of the most important turning points in Western Literature. Next, we looked at ‘Murders 
in the Rue Morgue’ by Edgar Allan Poe, which along with ‘The Moonstone’ by Wilkie 
Collins, are often accredited with creating the rules of detective fiction.  
 
Finally, we explored these rules – eccentric investigator, bumbling police officer, false 
suspects and the final reveal, through famous examples from Poirot and Miss Marple 
before giving the girls the opportunity to apply these rules to their own crime short story.  
 
Students who felt their story hit the brief, were invited to submit their entry into our 
writing competition, which was won by Sophie Wallace in 8NRH for a ‘Blooded Knife’ and 
Hattie Clarke in 8EHO with ‘Murder in the Maze’. These stories along with 8 other 
shortlisted thrillers will be shortly made into a booklet which will be available from school.  
 
Mr Ward, Senior Assistant Headteacher 
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Science Department 

Smash Boom Best 

    

As part of the festival, Year 7 scientists have been looking at how we could debate topics and persuade people to vote for 

some of our favourite things in life.  One key skill in Science is to use evidence and facts to present arguments whilst also 

looking out for bias and opinions.  

The first step was to listen to some podcasts from the ‘Smash Boom Best’ debate show. This is a debate show for kids and 

families from the makers of the award-winning podcast, ‘Brains On’!  

Every episode takes two cool things, smashes them together and lets you decide which is best. What do you prefer – cats 

or dogs? Chocolate or crisps? Unicorns or mermaids?  

Our debaters use facts and passion to make their case and teaches listeners how to defend their own opinions along the 

way.   

Visit https://www.smashboom.org/episodes to hear some of the episodes yourself.  

Then, we had to decide on the topics we wanted to research and smash together in our debate show. There were some 

interesting choices made by our students. What did your daughter choose to debate? Once they had decided on their topic 

they then had time to research and prepare for their debates.  

Each debate show was made up of 3 rounds. They first had to make a ‘declaration of greatness’, where each topic made 

one persuasive and catchy statement to convince everyone their topic was the best. This was then followed by the ‘Micro-

round’, where each side had 1 minute to shower the listeners with facts about their topic. The final task was called the 

‘final six’, where they had to summarise their topic in 6 statements.  

After each section of the debate, the listeners voted and then a tally was counted. In the event of a tie, each group had 

prepared their ‘sudden death’ statement. Overall winners were then announced.  

Do you know what topic your daughter represented? Did your daughter win her debate? Why not ask them about the facts 

they gathered? Do you agree with their choice?  

After the debates and votes were in, every student then created a newsletter article about their experience. Here are some 

examples on the next page: 

 
 

 
 

https://www.smashboom.org/episodes
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Mrs Honeyman 
Associate Assistant Headteacher 
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During the festival of Literature and Language, all of our Year 8 students investigated how we can recreate the magic of 
Harry Potter in a Science laboratory. 
 
Year 8 stepped into the world of Harry Potter and… “Alohomora!”... unlocked their magical powers. We created ‘Lumos!’ 
wands by burning magnesium, which produced a bright white light when we burned it in oxygen. ‘Lumos’ is a charm that 
illuminates the tip of the caster's wand, allowing the caster to see in the dark. 
 
We practiced the art of potion making by creating a colour changing redox reaction, that exploited the dramatic colour 
changes associated with the various oxidation states of manganese. In Hogwarts, potions lessons took place down in one 
of the dungeons. It was colder here than up in the main castle, and would have been quite creepy enough without the 
pickled animals floating in glass jars all around the walls. 
 
We also explored the science of ‘Incendio!’ flame tests and discovered that different metal ions created different coloured 
flames. ‘Avada Kedavra’ is a curse used in Harry Potter which causes instantaneous death. It is accompanied by a flash of 
green light and a rushing noise. 
 
Year 8 were then given the opportunity to create a newsletter article for the ‘Daily Prophet’, outlining all of the magical 
science experiments that they had carried out. Here are some examples of the newsletter articles created by 8pg/Sc5: 
 
Miss Forrest, Science Department 
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Year 8 Secret Writing Using Invisible Ink 
 

  

 
During the Literature and Language festival, year 8 looked at secret writing using invisible ink.  Steganography is 
at the art of hidden or secret writing.  The root ‘steganos’ is Greek for hidden and the root ‘graph’ is Greek for 
write. 
 
The art of secret writing has been used for over 2000 years and has been used to plot conspiracies, in spying or 
even to write secret love letters. 
 
As part of the lesson, year 8 learnt about the ‘lemon juice spies’.  In World War 1, several German agents 
operating in England used lemon juice as a means of communication.  The British government had stepped up 
their censorship of letters in wartime.  One English agent, Mabel Beatrice Elliot, flagged letters written by three 
of these German agents and unmasked them as spies.  The German spies were clumsy and when caught, they 
were found to have lemons and pens with lemon pulp stuck in the nibs in their possessions.  In 1915, the British 
government executed 11 German spies in the Tower of London - four of them had used lemon juice. 
 
Year 8 made secret messages using lemon juice and bicarbonate of soda. By using a chemical indicator made 
from red cabbage, the lemon juice, which is an acid and the bicarbonate of soda, which is an alkali, were made 
visible.  The indicator turned pink with the lemon juice and yellow with the alkali. 
 
Mrs Goodwill, Science Department 
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Asleep for 50 Years! 
 
The Cumbre Vieja volcano on the Spanish island of La Palma has occasionally twitched and rumbled, but no lava 
has emerged since 1971. That changed at 3:12p.m. local time on September 19th, rising magma tore open several 
fissures on its west side and an extravagant eruption began. 
 
As part of the Language and Literature festival, Year 9 have been looking at the ongoing eruption in La Palma. 
They were tasked with reading an article on the volcano and, using some reading strategies, had to make sense 
of the report and condense it down into more manageable chunks. Using their condensed articles, they had to 
create their own news report. The reports were extremely well written and had some great emotional hooks to 
make the reader feel empathy. Some students were even lucky enough to be recorded reading their reports with 
the BBC Intro! We have some budding news anchors in the future!  
 
To incorporate no pens day, we also made models and collages of different volcanoes. They all look amazing! As 
it is Science, we have also included some chemicals to allow them to erupt! Some students have chosen Coke 
and Mentos, whilst others have opted for the elephant’s toothpaste reaction! We allowed them to ‘erupt’ on the 
school field. Some went off with a bang, erupting metres into the air! The Coke and Mentos weren’t as 
spectacular as first hypothesized. Great work, Year 9!  
 
Mr Dean, Science Department 
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Festival of Literature and Languages – Modern Foreign Languages 
 

What a busy first half term it has been for our MFL team with our Language and Literature Festival taking place at 
the end of the first half term!  During the Festival fortnight, our pupils had the opportunity to get involved in lots 
of wonderful language-based activities including starting our French and German penfriend letters, learning all 
about German history and the Berlin wall, enjoying some wonderful German and French films and culminating in 
a spectacular Languages Bake Off on the final day.  We also carried out all of the regular activities that take place, 
such as our Quizlet competitions and quizzes and all the usual fun activities that take place to further our language 
learning and cultural knowledge. 
 

Berlin Wall and German Reunification Celebrations 
During our Language and Literature Festival, we have spent some time looking at the Berlin Wall, which divided 
Germany and the capital city of Berlin from 1961 – 1989. We learned all about the former East Germany and what 
it was like to live there. We discussed the reasons for the wall being built, as well as all the creative ways people 
came up with to escape East Germany. Through all our learning and discussion, we really understood the 
significance of the wall coming down on 9th November 1989 and the eventual reunification of Germany on 3rd 
October 1990. To mark our celebrations of the Day of Germany Unity, KS3 created a ‘Wall of Hands’ by tracing 
their hands on brightly coloured card and filling them with key German words, bright colours, interesting facts and 
wonderful drawing. I think you’ll agree they make quite the impact! Can you spot your hand in these photos? 
 

 
 

 

  
 

 

 
 
 
  

German Penpals 
We are keen to keep up our links with our partner schools 
and hope to widen opportunities for our students to 
communicate with students abroad.  Y7 have been 
writing their first letter of introduction to their German 
penpals. Y8 have produced lovely postcards and Y9 have 
written about their role models.  Frau Woesner, our 
contact from Sickingen-Gymnasium has sent us letters 
from two classes already. Frau Raine’s Y7 and Frau Gill’s 
Y8 have been very lucky to receive a letter and are busy 
responding. We are working on getting all classes 
matched up with a German class. 
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Y8 French Penpals 
Y8 French have been busy writing a letter of introduction to 
their French penpals in Lille. As part of the Oracy Odyssey, 
some students also gained the ‘Talk to entertain’ badge for 
their very entertaining roleplay set in the jungle. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Y9 French Penpals 
Last half-term, Y9 French have been learning how to talk 
about their pets, family, physical descriptions, house and 
breakfast.  As part of the festival, we enjoyed making origami 
paper houses, ready to send to our French penpals in Lille. 
This was a fun way to revise and practise our writing skills. We 
hope our French penpals will proudly display our work in their 
classroom.  
 

KS4 French 
During the festival, Y10 French have had the opportunity to 
make a video for our French penpals in Lille. They had to talk 
(in French, bien sûr!) about friendship and explained what 
being a true friend means to them. Well done, Louise, 
Charlotte, Stevie, Olivia, Isabel, Sofia, Joudy, Maryam, Beth 
and Sian for volunteering. We can’t wait to see the finished 
video! Thank you in advance to Mr Owen for the professional 
editing. Watch this space! 
After discovering the fun of pebble painting during Open 
Evening, we decided that pebbles were the way to go to 
practise our GCSE questions. The idea is for the students to 
use these on a regular basis to test each other and keep 
adding to the collection.  

Madame Raine ☺ 
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MFL Bake off 

The Great MFL Bake Off took place on Friday 22nd October and was definitely, without a doubt, the finale of the 
Languages and Literature festival!  We received over 50 entries and had the delicious task at the last lunch time of 
half term of tasting the cakes and bakes and finding a winner for the criteria of ‘tastes good’ and ‘looks good’. 

Needless to say, there were many willing helpers, including Mr Bretherton, Mrs Russell-Hayes, our Chair of 
Governors, Mrs Pomeroy, Miss Shahi, Mrs Bennett and all the MFL staff who enjoyed the tasting a bit too much! 
Miss Gelder won the prize for tasting the most by eating over 10 pieces of cake!  What a wonderful afternoon it 
was to see all the wonderful and inspiring bakes that were made by our very talented pupils.  Not just the cakes 
themselves but the amount of effort that had gone in to designing them and the fun ways that the pupils had 
depicted the countries.  

   
 

    

Here are the winners for each year group: 

YEAR 11 

First place: Kai N with Turkey.  

Runner up: Abi and Jess with Germany. 
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YEAR 10 

Joint first place: Rebecca S with Germany/Olivia and Louise with Italy 

YEAR 9 

First place: Emily K with Antartica.  

Runner up: Maryam Z with Pakistan. 

YEAR 8 

First place: Maisy and Sasha with Germany.  

Joint Runners up: Ayesha with France and Hattie C with Mexico. 

YEAR 7 

Joint first place: Emily W with Japan and Holly/Holly/Charlotte with Japan. 

 
Our MFL plans 
Coming up, we have lots more fun activities planned for this half term with our Revision Bunting competition being 
launched soon.  This will encourage our girls to look at different revision techniques when learning, retrieving and 
retaining new vocabulary.  Students will be given the opportunity to create their own MFL revision bunting for our 
Module 2 work.  Ask your language teacher for more details this half term and information on how to enter.  
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We will also be learning about how our French and German friends celebrate the Christmas festive period.  This 
starts a little earlier in Germany with Nikolaustag on the 6th December.  Remember to leave your shoes and slippers 
outside for treats, girls! Hopefully we will be able to sample some German and French Christmas delicacies too in 
class.  Now that is something we will look forward to!  
We will also be attending the German Christmas markets in Manchester and a letter has gone out to interested 
students this week.  We very much look forward to heading to Manchester to experience the cultural wonders at 
the markets and to sample some French and German traditional food.  The language teachers are really looking 
forward to a great evening of French and German cultural treats. 
We will also be launching our MFL Christmas card competition this half term. Hopefully we will see another record 
amount of entries like in our European Day of Languages competition in September.  It is open to everyone to 
enter and your language teacher will guide you with it.  I look forward to seeing them all.  Remember that our film 
club is still running.  We are starting our new films next week so if you are keen to come along, make sure you 
speak to Mrs Gill. 
 

 
Mrs Gill 
Curriculum Leader for Modern Foreign Languages 
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Festival of Literature & Languages 
The Geography Department got involved in the festival with a number of activities across the lower school. 
Some Year 7 classes got the opportunity to map literary locations. We had imaginary maps of Neverland from 
Peter Pan by J.M. Barrie, maps of the grounds of Hogwarts from the Harry Potter series by J.K. Rowling and 100 
Acre Wood from Winnie the Pooh by A.A. Milne.  
In Year 8, some classes tried their hand at creative writing set in mountain landscapes. These involved peril and 
survival, but also used techniques such as similes and metaphors to paint a picture of the beauty that these 
environments possess.  
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Mr Bowles, Curriculum Leader for Geography 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
One to tie in with the Festival of Lit & Lang; his location inspired one of our great 

horror classics – Dracula. Email in your answers to 

g.bowles@penworthamgirls.lancs.sch.uk. Remember – be specific with your guesses! 

A medal for every entrant and an OS map of the local area for the first correct answer.  
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English Department News 
 
A Tale with a Twist 
This term, Year 9 have been studying the topic of ‘Crime Scene Investigation’ in English. As part of this topic, they 
spent time exploring stories with a twist, including ‘Nightmare in Yellow’ by Fredric Brown and ‘Lamb to the 
Slaughter’ by Roald Dahl. This then resulted in our Year 9 students writing their own ‘Tale with a Twist’ as part of 
a national competition that is being hosted by Pearson. Students have until 26th November to upload their story 
onto the competition website. There will be regional winners … we will let you know if we have a North-West 
champion at PGHS! 
Mrs Woodhouse 

 
 

The Grand Debates 
 
During our Language and Literature Festival, school council representatives rose to the challenge of debating the 
motion “Should Personal Freedoms be restricted to fight climate change?” in front of their year group.  To help 
them prepare for this challenging task, students first met our local MP, Katherine Fletcher.  Ms Fletcher is 
working with Alok Sharma, the chair of COP 26 and was able to provide a unique, first hand insight into the COP 
26 conference and the challenges of addressing climate change.  Students asked challenging questions and 
gained an understanding of the complexities facing the delegates at COP 26 and how sensitively the conference 
had to be handled to secure agreements from countries across the world.  
Following this information gathering session, students were then trained in how to debate using the British 
Parliamentary System.  Our debates were conducted in exactly the same way as debates are held in the House of 
Commons.  After presenting their ideas, the debate was opened up to the floor and our debating teams had to 
think persuasively on their feet in order to handle the questions posed to them.  At the end of the debate, the 
audience voted just like in the House of Commons by choosing which door to leave by depending on whether 
they agreed with the motion (the “Ayes”) or disagreed (the “Nos”). 
Not only did the debates provide our students with the opportunity to discuss one of the most important issues 
facing our society today, but also gave them an insight into the workings of the House of Commons and how our 
democracy works.  All of the debaters were superb and rose to the challenge of the debates. 
The results were as follows: 
Year 9: Ayes = 74 Nos 73 – an incredibly close and heated debate! 
Year 8: Ayes = 42 Nos = 98 
Year 7:  Ayes = 46 Nos = 102  
 
Miss Snowdon 
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Spooky Walk 
 
During the second week of the Festival of Literature and Languages, haunting screams could be heard echoing 
around the halls of PGHS and mysterious, scary figures were seen lurking in the dinner queue. 
No need to be afraid! The school had not fallen victim to a haunting, it was simply the return of the Drama 
Department’s Spooky Walk!  
Our amazing team of Drama GCSE students in Year 10 and 11 transformed the drama studio into a terrifying 
series of scenes, such as a spooky surgery, a wicked wedding and a panic-inducing picnic complete with living 
dolls! With extra recruits from our school’s Drama Club, we created a terrifying walk-though experience, where 
students would bravely enter the drama studio and encounter all sorts of horrors.  
Each year group had the opportunity to brave the Spooky Walk and we had a very positive response from 
students and teachers alike. We were all so impressed with the dedication and the commitment from all our 
performers, who truly put their all into every performance!  
We are looking forward to being able to put on more exciting productions and events with our Drama 
Department this year. 
 
Miss Starkie 
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William Blake Pastiche Competition 
 
Prior to half term, the students at PGHS were exposed to a plethora of activities as part of our first Language and 
Literature Festival. One of our events was a William Blake Pastiche Competition. In Year 8, the topic of our 
curriculum for this term is ‘Coming of Age’ and as part of this topic we study the ‘Songs of Innocence’ and the 
‘Songs of Experience’ by William Blake. Inspired by his written word and his artwork, our students set about 
writing a set of modern-day poems: one to reflect innocence, and its counterpart to reflect experience. As a 
department, we have been blown away by the quality of work submitted. Each class teacher had the very tricky 
job of choosing a winner from their class. Our winners of the Year 8 2021 Pastiche Competition are: Saskia H, 
Katie T, Leah C, Angel A, Ruby C and Vidhya P. 
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Mrs Snowdon 
Curriculum Leader for English 
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Anti-Bullying Week 
 

 
 
Next week is national Anti-Bullying week and we will be supporting the campaign by celebrating ‘Odd Socks’ day 
in school. This will take place on Monday 15th November and the girls are invited to wear two different socks, 
the brighter the better! The rest of your daughter’s school uniform should be worn as normal.  
 
We want to take the opportunity for the students and staff to celebrate Anti-Bullying Week positively. This event 
is aimed at raising awareness of the issue and we are not asking for any donations. We will be holding 
assemblies and selling wristbands, rulers, and badges during the week to highlight the issue around bullying and 
its impact.  
 
The national theme this year is 'One Kind Word' and you can get more information on the website below; 
https://anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/anti-bullying-week/anti-bullying-week-2021-one-kind-word 
 
If you would like more information as a parent/carer about this issue, then the following link may be useful: 
https://anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/sites/default/files/uploads/attachments/Anti-
Bullying%20Week%202021%20-%20Parent%20Pack%20-%20FINAL.pdf 
 
Many thanks in anticipation of your support. 
 
Mrs Hall 
Deputy Headteacher 
 

 
 
 

https://anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/anti-bullying-week/anti-bullying-week-2021-one-kind-word
https://anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/sites/default/files/uploads/attachments/Anti-Bullying%20Week%202021%20-%20Parent%20Pack%20-%20FINAL.pdf
https://anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/sites/default/files/uploads/attachments/Anti-Bullying%20Week%202021%20-%20Parent%20Pack%20-%20FINAL.pdf
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Lunch Menu 
Week Commencing 15th November (Week 1) 
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Head’s Breakfast 
 
 
Vidya P (Year 8) 
For creating an outstanding mountain story during the Literature and Language Festival. 
 
Beth A, Charlotte B, Aoifa C, Sian C, Stevie M, Maryam M, Louise P-R, Olivia S, Isabel B, Joudy A, Sofia R (Year 10) 
Amazing video in French produced during the festival. 
 
 

Head’s Commendations  
 
 

Macy H, Jenna K, Scarlett G, Angel A, Alesha M R (year 8) 
Outstanding effort put into the Spirited Arts project showing personal beliefs about the existence of God. The 
detail and effort put in to the projects was truly outstanding! 
 
Iyla K, Anisha A, Lily S (Year 8) 
Outstanding effort and creativity put into the Spirited Arts homework. 
 
Chloe E (Year 8) 
An excellent newsletter article for Harry Potter Science - very creative. 
 
Evelyn W (Year 7) 
Outstanding effort put into the prayer flag. I was very impressed by the amount of time and thought that had 
gone into the project. 
 
Hattie C and Amy M (Year 8) 
Star of the week in German with fantastic efforts all round and super understanding of complex terms. 
 
Libby W and Alice W (Year 9) 
Fantastic efforts and understanding in German.  
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Sports, Clubs & Societies – Year 7 
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Sports, Clubs & Societies – Year 8 
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Sports, Clubs & Societies – Year 9 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Festival of Literature and Languages 

Newsletter 

 Friday 12th November 
2021 

28 

 

  

Sports, Clubs & Societies – Year 10 
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  Sports, Clubs & Societies – Year 11 
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Bravo Elyse F!     Bravo Sophie M!  Bravo Ruby R! 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 


